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Letter from the Chair 
 
 
Dear Colleagues, 
 
You will notice at the top of the Newsletter the new, 
official, ICOM logo for the organization and for the 
Costume Committee. This was introduced at the Milan 
Triennial. Any official correspondence can use this new 
logo. The Costume Committee had an excellent meeting 
in Milan thanks to the hard work of Dorothea Nicolai, 
Lucia Savi and Gillion Carrara. These members joined us 
for the first time: Matteo Augello, Leslie Boles, Makoto 
Ishizeki, Christine Muller-Radloff, Natalie Ortega Saez, 
Kathrin Pallestrang, Suwansatit Pandhira, Piyanan 
Petcharaburanin, Paolo Piquereddu, Nathaniel Prottas, 
Patricia Reymond, Muddin Sarttarat, Dieter Suls, 
Piyavara Teekara Natenoi, Isabel Termini-Fridrich, Ykje 
Wildenborg, Aki Yamakawa. We had a most interesting 
session with the International Committee for Museums 
of Ethnography. Details of the meeting can be found in 
this Newsletter in the minutes and in the reports from 
two members who were granted subventions to attend 
the meeting, Caroline Bourgeois and Silke Geppert. 
 
One of the most important decisions made by the Board 
of Officers in Milan was to continue to publish two 
editions of the Newsletter each year. To facilitate this, 
Ursula Karbacher volunteered to continue the 
Newsletter after Lena Chwalinski relinquishes her post 
later this year. It is hard to find the words to thank Lena 
for her years of diligent newsgathering. Our committee 
is stronger for her efforts. In addition to the newsletter, 
Paola Di Trocchio will continue to send out timely e-
mails about events and issues of interest to committee 
members. We will also maintain our Social Media efforts, 
initiated by Alexandra Jeffrey, and continuing with 
Dorothea Nicolai. Meike Konigstein continues to be our 
Webmaster, and she welcomes news and 
announcements. Lucia Savi has taken responsibility for 
updating òClothes Tell Storiesó and the Board 
encourages new submissions. This continuing project is 
in keeping with the emphasis on individual stories 

expressed at the Triennial. Together these efforts should 
provide a record of committee activities and keep us up 
to date with current exhibitions and symposia. 
 
We are most grateful to Pam Parmal for serving as 
Nominating Chair from 2013 - 2016. The Milan 
Triennial marked the election of the Board of Officers 
for the Costume Committee who will serve through the 
2019 Triennial in Kyoto in the following capacities: 
 
Chair, Jean l. Druesedow  
jdruesed@kent.edu  
 
Vice Chair, Bernard Berthod 
bernardberthod@yahoo.fr  
 
Secretary, Alexandra Kim 
alexandrakim@live.co.uk  
 
Treasurer, Ninke Bloemberg 
nbloemberg@yahoo.com  
 
Isabel Alvarado, Member at Large  
Isabel.alvarado@mhn.cl 
(new articles for Clothes  Tell Stories) 
 
Dorothea Nicolai, Member at Large 
dorothea@nicolai.at (Social Media with Alexandra 
Jeffrey) 
 
Johannes Pietsch, Member at Large 
<jo.pietsch@web.de> (Publications) 
 
In addition to the elected officers, the Board gratefully 
acknowledges the following members who have 
volunteered for special responsibilities: 
 
Anthea Bickley 
costumecommittee123@gmail.com (editor of new 
articles for Clothes Tell Stories) 
 
Lucia Savi 
luciasavi@hotmail.com (updating Clothes Tell Stories) 
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Meike Koenigstein Koenigstein.m@gmail.com 
(Webmaster) 
 
Ursula Karbacher ukarbacher@bluewin.ch (Newsletter) 
 
Paola Di Trocchio Paola.DiTrocchio@ngv.vic.gov.au (e-
mail communications) 
 
All of those mentioned above volunteer their time and 
expertise to the Committee and we are indebted to them. 
There is ONE MORE volunteer position to fill, that of 
Nominating Chair. This person will be responsible for 
the slate of officers to be presented in Kyoto in 2019, 
and for helping to fill any interim vacancies on the Board 
of Officers should they arise. It is my hope to have this 
position filled by the time we meet in Bangkok in 
January 2017. If you are interested in helping the 
committee in this way, or if you have questions about 
what the position involves, please let me know.  
 
The Costume Committee is planning the digital 
publication of papers delivered in Toronto and in Milan. 
We are also hoping to publish abstracts from the 
meeting in Shanghai. If you have your presentation from 
the Shanghai Triennial, please send it to Vicki Berger at 
v.berger@cox.net. 
 
On to Bangkok!! The committee is offering subventions 
to qualifying members wishing to attend this once-in-a-
lifetime meeting to be held at the Queen Sirikit Museum 
of Textiles. You can read more about this meeting in this 
Newsletter. FOR THOSE WHO HAVE HAD 
PAPERS ACCEPTED FOR PRESENTATION AT 
THE BANGKOK MEETING, APPLICATIONS FOR 
SUBVENTIONS WILL BE DUE BY 15 OCTOBER. 
GUIDELINES FOR SUBVENTION 
APPLICATIONS ARE IN THE 2015:2 ISSUE OF 
THE NEWSLETTER ON PAGE 22. We are also 
looking forward to meeting in the Netherlands in 2018. 
More details will follow after the January meeting in 
Bangkok.  
 
With all good wishes, and the hope to meet you in 
Thailand, 
 

 
 
Jean L. Druesedow, Chair 
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Next annual Meeting January 8 ð 13, 2017 

 

Queen Sirikit Museum of Textiles, Bangkok, Thailand 

 

 

 
 
 

The Queen Sirikit Museum of Textilesõ second symposium will explore the broad subject of 
cultural exchange through dress and textiles.  The meeting is held in conjunction with the ICOM 
Costume Committee, but non-ICOM members are welcome both as speakers and symposium 
attendees. 
 
General conference information will be available online at www.qsmtsymposium2017.com by 
June 1. Contact information by either Melissa Leventon at melissaj2@earthlink.net or Dale 
Gluckman at jonandale@hotmail.com.  

Images: www.qsmtssymposium2017.com 
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Symposium Program 
 
DATE EVENTS VENUE  
 

Friday 
06 January 2017 Registration opens Intercontinental 
Hotel 
 

Saturday 
07 January 2017 Registration continues 
Intercontinental Hotel 
Optional pre-conference tours (own expense) Bangkok 
and environs 
 

Day 1 
Sunday 
08 January 2017 Registration continues 
Intercontinental Hotel 
Optional pre-conference tours (own expense) Bangkok 
and environs 
18.30 Welcome Reception Bangkok 
 

Day 2 
Monday 
09 January 2017 
08.00-19.00 Registration and Hospitality Desk 
Open/Packet Intercontinental Hotel 
pick up for pre-registrants 
09.00-18.00 Opening Ceremony and paper 
presentations Bangkok 
 

Day 3 
Tuesday 
10 January 2017 
07.30-19.00 Registration and Hospitality Desk 
Open/Packet Intercontinental Hotel 
pick up for pre-registrants 
08:30-18:00 Site visits Bangkok 
 

Day 4 
Wednesday 
11 January 2017 
07.30-18.00 Registration and Hospitality Desk 
Open/Packet Intercontinental Hotel 
pick up for pre-registrants 
08.30-08.45 Opening Remarks 
Piyavara Teekara Natenoi, Director, Queen Sirikit 
Museum of Textiles 
 
Session 1: Royal Fashion I 
08.50-09.10 The Queen, The Fabric and the Couturier 
Kirsten Toftegaard, Denmark 
09.10-09.30 Hybridity in the Age of International Commerce: 
Safavid Persia and Siamese Court Dress 
in the Later 17th c.: Phra Narai's Dress Revolution 
John Guy, USA 
09.30-09.50 Global Clothing Encounters: The Siamese Embassy 
to 
the Court of Louis XIV and Its Impact on Fashion 
Corinne Thepaut-Cabasset, France 
09.50-10.00 Q & A 

10:00-10:20 Break 
 
Session 2: Royal Fashion II 
10.20-10.40 The Dress that Cemented the Accesion to the 
Siamese 
Throne of King Chulalongkorn in 1868 
Lupt Utama, UK 
10.40-11.00 Military Dress for Men, Hybrid Dress for Women: 
Cross-Cultural Dress at the Siamese Court 
Eksuda Singhalampong, Thailand 
11.00-11.40 The Evidence: Surviving Military Uniforms from 
the 
Reign of King Chulalongkorn (r.1868-1910) 
Alisa Saisavetvaree, Thailand 
11.40-12.00 The Emperor's New Clothes: Outside-In and 
Inside-Out 
John Vollmer, USA 
12.00-12.10 Q & A 
12.10-13.30 Lunch 
 
Session 3: Survivals and Revivals of Indigenous 
Textiles 
13.30-13.50 Abel Weaving in Ilocos, N. Luzon, Philippines: 
From Women 
to WoMen Weavers and From Household to Weaving Centers 
Marites Tauro, Philippines 
13.50-14.10 Commodification of Ikat-Dyed Abaca (T'nalak) in 
Lake Sebu, 
South Cotabato, Philippines 
Jessica Marquinez & Allan Alvarez, Philippines 
14.10-14.30 Creating and Sustaining a Viable Market for 
Southwest 
China's Minority Community Weavers 
Eric Boudot, China 
14.30-14.50 Akha Textile Production and the Making of 
Clothing: 
Tradition and Change 
Jim Goodman, Thailand 
14.50-15.10 Reviving Natural Dyes on Textiles of the Urang 
Kanekes 
--The Baduy People 
Filomena Reiss, Australia 
15.10-15.20 Q & A 
15.20-15.40 Break 
 
Session 4: Fashion East and West I 
15.40-16.00 Mass-Produced Copies of Original Italian Couture 
in the 
USA for the Overseas Market 
Lucia Salvi, UK 
16.00-16.20 Peregrinations of Persian Trousers 
Krzysztor Nawotka and Malgorzata Mozdzynska-
Nawotka, Poland 
16.20-16.50 The Northern Lights Brand: Shining Elegance of 
the North 
Mari Lind, Finland 
16.50-17.00 Q & A 
 
END OF SESSIONS 
18.30-21.00 Special Evening Event Bangkok 
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Day 5 
Thursday 
12 January 2017 
07.30-18.00 Registration and Hospitality Desk 
Open/Packet Intercontinental Hotel 
pick up for pre-registrants 
 
Session 1: In This Life and The Next 
08.30-08.50 Connecting Worlds: Banners, Death, and Afterlife 
in Bangkok 
Northern Thailand and Beyond 
Rebecca Hall, USA 
08.50-09.10 To the Altar and Beyond: Women's Wedding 
Clothes as 
Votive Offerings in Parish Churches 
Draginja Maskareli, Serbia 
09.10-09.30 The Many Ways of Personal Piety: From Secular to 
Sacred Space 
Joanna Kowalska, Poland 
09.30-09.50 The Memoir of (a) Karen Bag 
Patoo Cusripituck, Teerawan Mingbualuang, 
& Jitjayang Yamabhai, Thailand 
09.50-10.10 Changing Contextual Interpretation of Textiles and 
Vrindavani Vashtra: A Comparative Study 
Abantika Parashar, India 
10:10-10:20 Q & A 
10:20-10:40 Break 
 
Session 2: Global Connections-Local Evidence 
10.40-11.00 Manuscript Wrappers: The Reflection of Local and 
Imported Textiles in Siam 
Chiraporn Aranyanak, Thailand 
11.00-11.20 Asian Silk and Spanish Gold in the Weaving 
Traditions 
of the Colonial Andes 
Elena Phipps, USA 
11.20-11.40 Indigenous Feathers, Eastern Ornaments, African 
Cloth 
and European Fashion: Matrixes of Brazilian 19th-c. Clothing 
Maria Cristina Volpi, Brazil 
11.40-11.50 Q & A 
12:00-13.30 Lunch 
 
Session 3: Courts and Kingdoms 
13.30-13.50 Lanna Textiles: Historical and Cultural Ties in 
the 19th c. 
Methaporn Singahanan, Thailand 
13.40-14.10 Icon & Influence: Decoding Burmese Woven Waves 
of 
Luntaya Acheik 
Thweep (AKE) Rittinaphakorn, Thailand 
14.10-14.30 Fit for Royalty: Negotiating the Use of Ceremonial 
Costume 
in Post-Revolutionary Laos 
Linda McIntosh, Laos 
14.30-14.40 Q & A 
14.40-15.10 Break 
 
Session 4: Costume Design for Film and Theatre 
15.10-15.30 The World on the Moon: An Inside-Outside 
Costume 
Concept for an Opera 
Dorothea Nicolai, Switzerland 

15.30-15.50 Action Textiles: A Dynamic Approach to 
Conserving 
Traditional Southeast Asian Dance and Puppet Costumes 
QSMT Conservation Team 
15.50-16.10 West Meets East: The Influence of Asia on Bonnie 
Cashin's 
Fashion (1946-1977) 
Magali An Berthon, France 
16.10-16.20 Q & A 
16.20-16.50 Break 
 
Session 5 
16.50-17.10 The Tribes Project: A Meeting of Cultures Through 
Costume 
and Performance in a Public Space 
Sophia Pantovaki, Finland 
17.10-17.30 Blurred Lines: Conservation of 
Costume/Restoration 
of Aesthetic: Costumes from the Golden Age of Hollywood 
Tess Evans, Australia 
17.30-17.50 The Emperor's New Jumpsuit: Power and 
Otherness in 
Elvis Presley's Costumes 
Matteo Aguello, UK 
17.50-18.00 Q & A 
 
END OF SESSIONS 
Evening on your own 
 

Day 6 
Friday 
13 January 2017 
08.00-15.00 Registration and Hospitality Desk 
Open/Packet pick 
up for pre-registrants 
 
Session 1: Clothing Encounters 
08.30-08.50 The First Lady of North Carolina's Gowns of 
Intercontinental Hotel 
Jim Thompson Silk, 1985-1989 
Vicki Berger, USA 
08.50-09.10 Sarawa Gadang: Men's Attire in Minangkabau 
Culture 
Nandi Pinta Ilham, Indonesia 
09.10-09.30 Cultural Continuity and Ethnic Dress in the 
Southeast 
Asian Massif, 1999-2016 
Serena Lee, USA 
09.30-09.50 Materializing the Border: Clothes and Cultural 
Encounters 
in the "Refugee Crisis" in Greece 
Elia Petridou, Greece 
09:50-10:00 Q & A 
10:00-10:20 Break 
 
Session 2: Fashon II 
10.20-10.40 Transcultural Hybrids of Fashion 
Alexandra Palmer, Canada 
10.40-11.00 Dumpster Chic and Haute Homelessness: 
Placing Brother Sharp in a Fashion Industry Continuum 
Daniel James Cole, USA 
11.00-11.20 Chinese Fashion: Heritage and Hybridities 
Hazel Clark, USA 
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11.20-11.40 From Parisian Haute Couture to the Hungarian 
Working Woman's Wardrobe 
Ildiko Simonovics, Hungary 
11.40-12.00 One Woman-Many Transitions: Deborah Davidoff 
from Tashkent 
No'am Bar'am-Ben-Yossef, Israel 
12:00-12:10 Q & A 
12.10-13.20 Lunch 
 
Session 3: Silk Stories East and West 
13.20-13.40 Silk Textiles from the 6th to 13th centuries CE in 
Ancient Israel: A Meeting of Cultures 
Orit Shamir & Alisa Baginski, Israel 
13.40-14.00 Complex Pattern Systems: A Tai Invention that 
Traveled Around the World 
Chris Buckley, Hong Kong 
14.00-14.20 Cassanova and Silk Painted "In the Style of 
Peking" 
Pamela Parmal, USA 
14.20-14.40 Silk Growing: A Survey of 19th c. Western 
Market Forces 
& Their Influence on North American & Asian Silk 
Cultivation 
Jacqueline Field, USA 
14.40-14.50 Q & A 
Break 
 
Session 4: Cross-Cultural Contact In Island 
Southeast Asia 
15.10-15.30 Ottoman Influences on Islamic Batik from 
Indonesia, 
a Context of Understanding 
Thomas Murray, USA 
15.30-15.50 Sir Thomas Stamford Raffles and Javanese Batik 
Maria Wronska-Friend, Australia 
15.50--16.10 Emulation: Batik for Europeans in the 
Netherlands East Indies 
Sandra Niessen, Netherlands 
16.10-16.30 Reconnecting the Discounnected Through Textiles of 
the 

Malay Maritime Empire 
John Ang, Taiwan 
16.30-16.40 Q & A 
16:40-16:45 Brief Stretch Break 
 
Session 5: Issues in the Museology of Dress 
16.45-17.05 The Curatorial/Museological Turn: Curating and 
Exhibiting Chinese Dress and Fashion 
Neil Wu, USA 
17.05-17.25 Fashion & Fusion: Curating the New Fashion 
Gallery 
of the Peranakan Museum, Singapore 
Jackie Yoong, Singapore 
17.25-17.45 The First Textile Museum in Cambodia: The 
Meeting of Cultures 
Kerya Chau Sun, Cambodia 
17:45-17:55 Q & A 
 
END OF SESSIONS 
17:55-18:05 Closing Remarks 
Piyavara Teekara Natenoi 
19.00-22.00 Farewell Dinner 
 

Day 7-11 
Saturday Post-conference tour to northern Thailand: 
Northern Thailand 
14 January- Chiang Mai, Chiang Rai, Nan, Lamphun, 
Hill Tribes 
Tuesday 
17 January 2017 
 

Day 11-14 
Tuesday Optional post-conference tour extension to 
Northeastern 
17 January- northeastern Thailand (Isaan): Surin, 
Chonnabot, Thailand 
Friday Khon Kaen, and environs. 
20 January 2017 

 
Registration deadlines 

Early Bird Deadline Sunday, 30 October 2016 
Cancellation DeadlineWednesday, 30 November 2016* 

Registration DeadlineTuesday, 20 December 2016 

 

More information: www.qsmtsymposium2017.com 
 

http://www.qsmtsymposium2017.com/
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Student Friday VII scheduled for Friday, January 6, 2016, Bangkok, Thailand 

The Bangkok conference schedule is alive with optional activities for Saturday, January 7 and Sunday, 
January 8, including flower markets, shopping, cooking class, ceramics, puppets, boat rides, and spas!  We 
are exploring the possibility of having our Student Friday VII on Friday, January 6 so no one will miss the 
fantastic optional activities planned for the weekend.  Are you able to arrive by Thursday, January 5, and 
give a presentation or demonstration for our Thai university students?  Please contact Vicki Berger 
at  v.berger@cox.net  if your early arrival is possible.  Student Friday VII will only be possible with your 
participation! 

  

 
Subventions 

 
The deadline for the subventions is 15 October 2016 

 
Criteria for subventions for members to attend Annual Meetings 

 
The following criteria were established for subventions to attend a Costume Committee Annual Meeting. 

Applicants must: 
 

1. Be a member of the Costume Committee in good standing (include ICOM number with letter of application). 
2. Have a paper accepted for presentation at the meeting. 
3.Write an essay of at least 150 words (300 words maximum) explaining why you want to attend the Annual Meeting; 
explain other funding sources received. 
4. Write a brief report on the experience of attending the meeting for the Newsletter. 
5. Report to colleagues at home about the experience of attending the meeting with a copy to the Costume 
Committee Secretary. 
Young professionals should first apply to their National Committees and to ICOM Paris, which has grants available 
by country. Members in good standing should send application materials directly to the Chairperson of the Costume 
Committee. The Board of Officers will make the decisions for subventions. Each subvention will be no more 
than $1200 US. The Board will determine the number of grants and amounts according to the Committee 
budget. Applications should be received at least two months prior to the scheduled Annual Meeting. It is 
expected that the recipients will plan to attend the full conference. 

mailto:v.berger@cox.net
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Annual Meeting July 3 -9, 2016 

 
ICOM 24th General Conference Milano, Italy 

 

 
 
 

 
Photo by Gundula Wolter 

 
 

Minutes: Annual General Meeting: ICOM COSTUME COMMITTEE  
Milan, Italy, Wednesday, 6 July 2016 

by Alexandra Kim 
 
1. Call to order (Jean Druesedow)  
Apologies for absence; Katia Johanssen, Joanna Marschner, Eva Uchalova, Britta Hammar, Meike 
Konigstein, Rebecca Akins, Jan Loverin, Pam Parmal 
 
2. Approval of the minutes of the meeting in Toronto as published in the Newsletter (Jean 
Druesedow)  
Minutes were approved as published.   
 
3. Chairõs Report (Jean Druesedow) 
Here we are in Milan at the 2016 Triennial. We are grateful to Dorothea Nicolai, ably assisted by Lucia 
Savi and Gillion Carrara, for planning all of the wonderful events for us. Dorothea has worked diligently 
over the past two years to coordinate with Italian colleagues and the Italian Triennial Committee. In 
keeping with the conference theme, òMuseums and Cultural Landscapes,ó we enjoyed a joint session with 
the International Committee for Museums of Ethnography. ICOM has encouraged the international 
committees to interact with one another and the Triennial gives us a splendid opportunity to do so.  

 
Since the Annual General Meeting in Toronto, we have focused on the Milan meeting. Each Triennial 
presents different challenges for the International Committees. This year the challenge was to find a way 
to pay for the special events, tours and trips organized especially for our committee. ICOM Paris 
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suggested that we use brownpapertickets as an on-line service to collect these extra fees. From my 
perspective this worked very well, and I would be interested to know how it worked for each of you. If it 
proves successful, we can use it in the future when needed. 

 
Because we are still trying to work out the kinks of updating and maintaining òClothes Tell Stories,ó I 
have written to each author asking them to look at their article to be sure that it follows the new 
publication guidelines, to check the links in the article to be sure they are current, and to sign the 
copyright over to ICOM. Because this process is taking longer than expected, we have renewed the 
contract with the site host. The Board of Officers is currently discussing options for that site. Web sites 
must be maintained, and while Meike can maintain our ICOM site, we would need another volunteer to 
maintain òClothes Tell Storiesó if it continues as a separate site. 

 
Committee communications are now exclusively on-line. Lena has raised a question about the need for the 
Newsletter given the ease of e-mail updates such as those Paola does regularly. The board felt very 
strongly that the newsletters should be continued and we are very grateful to Ursula Karbacher for 
offering to take on the role of Newsletter Coordinator.   
 
The Costume Committee and the Board of Officers is especially grateful to members of the committee 
who volunteer to keep us informed: Lena Chwalinski, who twice each year puts together this Newsletter; 
Meike Koenigstein, who maintains and updates our ICOM Web site; Paola Di Trocchio who keeps us up 
to the minute with e-mail communications, and Alexandra Jeffery who oversees our social media.  

 
Another important volunteer position is that of Nominating Committee Chair.  We have been most 
fortunate to have Pamela Parmal serve this important role since the Rio de Janeiro Triennial meeting. 
Every three years we elect a Committee Chair, Officers and Board Members. The Nominating Chair is 
appointed at each Triennial meeting for a three-year term. In case an Officer or Member of the Board 
cannot fulfill their term in office the Nominating Committee Chair facilitates a replacement, as well as 
appoints the Nominating Committee to prepare a slate for the next triennial election. In Kyoto the 
positions of Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary will need to be filled. We will be seeking a volunteer at 
this meeting to fill this role through the Kyoto Triennial in 2019. Please be thinking of how you 
might serve the Committee in this critical way. 

 
Planning is well underway for our next meeting in January 2017 at the Queen Sirikit Museum of Textiles 
in Bangkok, Thailand. There will be more information about this exciting meeting venue later in this 
meeting. Again I want to encourage members of the Committee to apply for a Costume Committee 
Subvention to attend the meeting in Thailand. I know that this meeting will be a not-to-be-missed 
opportunity to see and learn about wonderful things.  

 
We are grateful to Ninke Bloemberg and colleagues for offering to host our 2018 meeting in the 
Netherlands.  Although planning for this meeting is in its early stages you will hear a little more about it 
later in this meeting.   
 
Professional associations and friendships grow with each exchange of knowledge made possible through 
our Costume Committee activities. I encourage you to participate in the governance of the Committee, to 
use our social media, and whenever possible, to attend the meetings to reap the rewards of membership. 
 
4. Vice Chairõs Report on rules (pending changes due to the General Assembly proposed actions 
(Bernard Berthod)  
As it was not possible to report on the changes from the General Assembly Bernard talked about the 
situation facing the The Musée des Tissus et des Arts décoratifs 

 of Lyon.  The museum faces serious difficulties to keep going. The situation is serious but not fatal and 
the museum is looking for ways to continue ð talking to the Minister of Culture and the Chamber of 
Commerce in Lyons  
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5. Secretaryõs Report (including membership statistics; inquiries answered; social media) 
(Alexandra Kim)  
Firstly membership figures.  As of 1 June 2016 the central ICOM online membership database shows that 
the Costume Committee has some 340 paid up members and we have 30 institutional members.  Most of 
the institutional members are from Europe though museums in Thailand, Chile, Japan and the US are also 
members.  The method of transferring information from National Committees to the ICOM Secretariat in 
Paris and then to the online database and the International Committees continues to be problematic.  
Some members appear twice in the database and contact details are frequently out of date.  

 
Please take time to check that we have the correct email address for you in the printed Milano Costume 
programme and if not please let me know.  If you are not receiving our twice yearly newsletter by email 
please let me know.  The correct method for renewals and joining the Committee continues to be by 
applying to your national committee but this process can take time so if you have any issues and feel you 
are missing communication from the committee feel free to email me.   
 
I have also spent time this year answering about a dozen enquiries from our website, which are forwarded 
to me by our webmaster Meike.  These enquiries are usually about membership issues, and requests for 
information and help ranging from objects to be donated, internship opportunities and support to argue 
against the wearing of objects for a fashion shoot.   
 
I also want to report on our social media activity over the past year.  For the last year this has been 
organized by Alexandra Jeffery, a Canadian member, recently graduated from the Museum Studies 
Programme at the University of Toronto.  Alex expanded our social media activity from the Toronto 
conference and has been busy placing material on two platforms; Facebook and Twitter.  In this role she 
has had extensive help from Gerrit Holz, who created a new Facebook page for the Committee and 
Dorothea Nicolai who has been posting a wide range of material, much of it relating to our meeting here 
in Milan. Alex has also prepared two reports on our social media activity, giving the Board a sense of its 
impact.  Social media is a valuable way for us to communicate the activity of the Committee to a new and 
younger audience, and to offer people opportunities to connect with us, find out more about our work; 
some of them may even be encouraged to join our Committee.   
 
I would like to stress however that the board sees our social media activity as a complement to our other 
means of communicating with the Costume Committee; it is not intended to replace any of our other 
means of communication which we will hear about in following reports.  I would like to encourage 
members who use social media to join our online conversations about dress and fashion in museums, to 
share our posts and comment on the material posted online.  After the end of the conference Dorothea 
Nicolai will become the Social Media Coordinator so if you have any questions about our presence on 
social media please contact Dorothea.   
 
6. Treasurerõs Report (Ursula Karbacher)  
The committee is doing well, we donõt have many expenses.  If we need subventions ð balance is about 
13,000-14,000 Euros.  The committee pays the memberships for certain jobs.  Other expenses have 
included two subventions granted for the Milano meeting and some small expenses for the Milano 
meeting.  
COSTUME COMMITTEE BUDGET REPORT of 7 June 2016 
 
Bank Balance 05.01.2014     û  9õ412 
Income (Druesedow, Aga Kahn Museum)   û  3õ750  
2014 SUBVENTION       û  4õ503 
Total income, 7.6.2016      û  8õ253 
 
Expenses:  
Bank charges       û    124  
Membership       û    128 
Preparations Milano      û  1õ815 
Total expenses of 7.6.2016              -  û  2õ067 
Balance 7.06.2016      û 15õ598 
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7. Publications Report  
 A. Newsletter Report (Lena Chawlinski) Please see chairõs report.   
 B. Web site Report (including usage statistics)(Meike Konigstein)  

 
Due to an unforeseen appointment which cannot be reschedule, Iõm unfortunately unable to come to 
Milan. Iõm really sad of missing the chance to see you, to talk to you and to see the presentations and 
discussions, especially because I waited such a long time for the congress in Milan to take place. However, 
I would like to give you a short overview about the website activity in 2015/2016. Our new website 
(network.icom.museum/costume) is online since September 2014, and based on the website platform 
generously provided by ICOM. My experience with the website-platform and its management system 
TYPO3 is very good. The platform is well working and gives us the possibility to create a well structured 
website for the Costume Committee. Furthermore Carla Bonomi from ICOM gave me a fantastic support 
for the technical part.  
 
In August 2015 we started using a free tool named òW3 Counteró to measure the visitor rate, which is 
unfortunately not gathered by ICOM. While checking the data for this report, I noticed that W3 Counter 
stores the data only for the last thirty days. Therefore I can give you the exact data for May and June 2016 
but only an approximation for the whole last year. In May we had about 200 visitors and in June 234. This 
means that the website had, in the last year, approximately 2400 ð 2700 visitors. Most of them are located 
in South Africa, United States, United Kingdom, Canada, Germany, Greece, Japan and Italy. 89% are 
using the desktop version of our website, 11% the mobile version. The bigger part of the people are 
visiting our website directly or finding it via search engines like Google while 25% are coming from 
referring sites like the official ICOM website or Facebook. Comparing the statistics of the old and the new 
website, the huge difference of the visitor rates is surprising: In 2013 the statistic program of our old 
website counted more than 200.000 visitors per year. This program counted all accesses, including the 
robots of search engines that check with high frequencies the webpages for new content and new links. I 
could not recognize this in the new statistic program òW3 Counteró and I suppose that this is the reason 
for the lower visitor rate. Probably the new program gives us a more realistic statistic by counting only the 
real visitors.  
 
In the last year we received 13 messages through the website regarding general information or inquiries on 
how to become a member. The requests are forwarded to Alexandra Kim, who answers them directly or 
distributes the eMails to the relating specialists. The year before we had 15 messages ð so the number of 
messages seems to be quite constant.  
 
One of the highlights on our website is the new logo of the Costume Committee designed by Gerrit Holz 
and online since January 2016. (See postscript below)Since February 2016 we have a widget on the website 
that shows how many people are following us on Facebook. The widget can also be used as a direct link 
to access the Costume Committeeõs Facebook site where you get additional news about our activities. I 
want to thank everybody who made contributions to the website in the last year. Everyone in the 
Committee is warmly invited to send contributions such as news, pictures and similar to my mail address: 
koenigstein.m@gmail.com. Iôm looking forward to it! I send my best wishes to all of you and I am looking 
forward to hearing about the presentations and discussions in Milan. 
 
Postscript on the new logo 
In Milan ICOM announced a new logo for the Council, and new logos for each of the international 
committees.  The committees were allowed to chose the colour for their logo and the Costume 
Committee board opted for a bright, Schiaparelli pink, that is both clear to read and works well with the 
blue of the main ICOM logo.  This new logo will gradually replace our existing logo, kindly design for us 
by Gerrit Holz, over the coming months.  If any board member needs a copy of the new logo please 
contact Jean.   
 
 C. Proceedings:  Munich (Johannes Pietsch) 

At the end of January 2016 the proceedings of the Munich meeting in 2010 were published on the website 
of the ICOM Costume Committee in the format of pdf-files that can be downloaded. Our webmaster 
Meike Köngistein has done a wonderful job in making everything available very quickly. 
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This kind of online-publication is a cheap way to allow access to the papers given at meetings and to reach 
a much wider audience than in a printed version. So in the future more of the proceedings will be 
published online. 
 
At the moment Vicki Berger is collecting the papers of the meeting in China in 2010 for an online-
publication. 
 
And Alexandra Kim and her team are working on the proceedings of the Toronto meeting held last year, 
also to be published on our website. 
 
Shanghai (Vicki Berger) 
As you are aware, Katia Johansenõs valiant effort to enlist the hosts of the 2010 Shanghai meeting to 
publish both Chinese and English presentations was not successful.  I am working with Johannes Pietsch 
to revive the project.  To that end, I have corresponded with six of the speakers plus the moderator of the 
day.  We are assembling our scripts and photos to assess what kind of publication we can put together for 
a web archive of presentations given by Costume Committee members on November 9, 2010, at the 
Metersbonwe Corporate Headquarters near Shanghai.  I am still trying to locate Pamela Inder-Boylan, 
Sarah Fee, and Sharon Takeda.  Thanks to Naomi Tarrant and Alexandra Kim for helping with this effort.  
I will work with Johannes to develop a simplified format and go forward with the help of the speakers.  
Thanks to presenters and moderator for reviving old documents, photos, and power point presentations 
for this archive project.  
 
 
8. Clothes Tell Stories Report (including use statistics and any new articles) (Isabel Alvarado, 
Anthea Bickley)  
It has been somewhat quiet.  One paper has been received and published and another has been accepted 
for publication.  One more is promised soon, and a fourth when the author has time to write it. 

 
A decision needs to be made soon as to which website we will use in future, as then it will be easier to 
publicise the site and to solicit articles. 
 
In the meantime please contact costumecommittee123@gmail.com regarding queries and submissions. 

My thanks to the other members of the Editorial Board.  I do bear you in mind when there is something 
to send you, and hope that your services will be required more frequently in the future. 
 
9. Milan meeting report/update (DN)  
There was nothing to report, as the meeting was under way and going well.   
 
10. Old Business (JLD) 
 A. Report of the election results (Anthea Bickley)  
The election process went very well.  31 ballots received, one invalid, one late.  
President:  Jean Druesedow 
Vice President: Bernard Berthoud 
Treasurer: Ninke Bloemberg 
Secretuary: Alexandra Kim 
Members at large: 
Isabel Alvarado 
Dorothea Nicolai 
Johannes Pietsch 

 
 B. Report on Student Day (Vicki Berger)  
Costume Committeeõs sixth Student Saturday program was held this past Saturday, July 2, at the outdoor 
Pavilion Noosphere at the Milan Triennial, New Academy of Fine Arts (NABA).  Previous Student 
Saturday programs were held in Chile (2008), Serbia (2011), Brazil (2013), Greece (2014), and Canada 
(2015).  I extend thanks for the success of the program to the organizing committee Nicoletta Morozzi, 
Colomba Leddi, and Rebecca Akins, as well as Dorothea Nicolai, adviser.  Thanks also to the Costume 
Committee board for funding for our picnic lunch and refreshments.  A total of 23 attended:  seven 

mailto:costumecommittee123@gmail.com
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students, eight speakers, plus committee members and friends.  It was a lively, free-wheeling, and 
stimulating day that began at 10:30 AM and concluded at 5:00 PM.  We look forward to the 2017 Thailand 
meeting and Student Saturday VII. 

 
 C. Web sites (Jean Druesedow) 

  1. We have renewed our contract for Clothes Tell Stories and Lucia Savi volunteered to 
be an additional volunteer to maintain Clothes Tell Stories.   

 
   2. Clothes Tell Stories articles and information about the    
 Vocabularies (Anthea Bickley)  
The best way to find the Vocabularies is to google the Vocabularies and access them through the 
Collections Trust.  http://www.collectionstrust.org.uk/assets/thesaurus_icombts/vbt00e.htm The 
Vocabularies are based on European dress.  Anthea recommended that people include the numeric 
identifier in their database to qualify if it is a garment for men, women or children since the numbering is 
slightly different for each.  

 
 D. Subventions  
Please see Chairõs report 
 
 
 
 E. 2017 meeting in Bangkok in January 2017 (Dale Gluckman and   
 Melissa Leventon)  
The theme is Inside Out Outside In and the team are looking forward to welcoming people to Thailand.  
http://www.qsmtsymposium2017.com/ They have extended the paper deadline until August 1, and have 
made up a flyer.  Two Costume exhibitions will be on view at the museum during the conference.  The 
conference date was chosen as Bangkok will have good weather in January.  Conference will be preceded 
by pre-conference tours including city tours, and special shopping expeditions, a visit to a department 
store frozen in the 1950s, a half day Thai cooking class, a spa day.  The two conference hotels are the 
Intercontinental (this is where the conference will be held) and the Holiday Inn. There will be 3 days of 
paper presentations and two days of tours around the city.  

 
The team is also planning some post conference tours ð some up to the north of Thailand, craft villages, 
an optional add on to the north east, heart of Ikat production in Thailand.  
 
11. New Business  
 A. Appointment of a Nominating Committee Chair (JLD)  
please see chairõs report  
 
 B. Milan proceedings (JP)  
Johannes will be emailing all speakers in Milan to organize online proceedings for the meeting.  
 
 C. 2018 meeting place, date and organizing contacts  

2018 meeting in the Netherlands (Ninke Bloemberg) ð The organizing team is just being formed and they 
would like to show you as much as possible of the country and its collections; main centre will be the 
Rijksmuseum in Amsterdam, and also in Utrecht, The Hague, and Tilburg.  The meeting will probably be 
held at the end of May.    

 
 D. 2019 Triennial in Kyoto, 1 ð 7 September 2019, and organizing   
 contact: Makoto Ishizeki from KCI. They  donõt yet know the theme of the conference but we are 
thinking about it and will do our best to put together an enjoyable meeting.  ishizeki@kci.or.jp 

 
 E. Any other business  
Silke Geppert and Peter Keller are starting a project about the Liturgical Vestments in the Cathedral of 
Salzburg. Objects have already been well documented but no context about their production and use.   

 
Gillion Carrara is the host for the fashion walk in Milan; she has printed out suggestions for the walk and 

http://www.collectionstrust.org.uk/assets/thesaurus_icombts/vbt00e.htm
http://www.qsmtsymposium2017.com/
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will take us to places of contemporary and avant garde dress. Gillion also is on the Costume Colloquium 
board and publicized no. 5 2016  Colloquim which will be in November in Florence. 

 
Gundula Wolter from Modetextil a very good association from Switzerland, Germany and Austria  has all 
information is on their website.  http://www.netzwerk-mode-textil.de/index.php?lang=en  The group will 
be publishing its first annual journal this Oct/Nov, in German with English summaries  
 
Vicki Berger made an announcement on behalf of Costume Society of America colleague Connie Frisbee 
Houde.  Connie is a photojournalist working with the village of La Laguna, Honduras, to revive a sewing 
cooperative.  Because the village has no electricity, Connie is working with NY/HELP, a 501c3 non-profit 
organization, to raise funds for treadle sewing machines plus supplies and fabric for the program.  Flyers 
are available.  If you are interested in contributing, please contact:  Connie Frisbee Houde, 22 Elm Street, 
Albany, NY, USA 12202 or globalphotographer@me.com 

 
Ninke Bloemberg talked about the project which she is part of in the Netherlands and asked if people 
knew when their museum first had a paid costume curator.  For anyone who has this information please 
email Ninke directly. nbloemberg@centraalmuseum.nl 

 
12. Adjournment (Jean Druesedow)  
 
[after the meeting it was pointed out by a number of people that new members had not been asked to 
introduce themselves which has been a traditional part of the AGM.  These introductions instead took 
place at the Ratti Foundation on the excursion day, Friday 8 July] 

 
 

Vicki Berger 
Report on ICOM Costume Committee Student Saturday VI held on July 2, 2016 in Milan, 

I taly 
 
 

                                
 
Photos by Dr. Vicki L. Berger 

 
 
Costume Committeeõs sixth Student Saturday 
program was held Saturday, July 2, 2016, at the 
outdoor Pavilion Noosphere at the Milan Triennial, 
New Academy of Fine Arts (NABA).  I extend 
thanks for the success of the program to the 
organizing committee Nicoletta Morozzi, Colomba 
Leddi, and Rebecca Akins, as well as Dorothea 
Nicolai, adviser.  Thanks also to the Costume 
Committee board for funding our picnic lunch and 
refreshments served by our very own food truck.  

A total of 23 attended:  seven students, eight 
speakers, plus committee members and friends.  

The Milan Triennialõs motto was Design after Design. 
To reflect this theme, the Student Saturday 
organizers adopted the Student Saturday motto:  
Costume after Costumeñhow to make museums and 
collections accessible to students? 

After opening remarks by organizing committee 
members, speakers led the group in eight open 
discussions: 

mailto:globalphotographer@me.com
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1.   Eleonora Fiorani - "Fashion Landscapes" 

2.   Rita Airaghi - "Il senso e la struttura di 

Fondazione Gianfranco Ferré" 

3.   Liuba Popova - "La moda nei musei: 

mondanità, studio e interazione" 

4.   Benedetta Barzini - "Come raccontare e vedere 

la moda nel futuro" 

5.   Lorenza Pignatti - "Geografia e cartografia del 

vissuto della moda" 

6.   Gillion Carrara - òResearch Opportunities 

at the Art Institute of Chicagoó 

7.   Alessandra Galasso - "Moda e Arte" 

8.   Rosmarie Amacher ð òPrѫt-à-toucher:  The 

Swiss Textile Collectionó 

At the end of the afternoon, students shared their 
thoughts and reactions to the ideas presented.  All 
attendees received a backpack from the Arizona 
Humanities Council containing gifts from the 
organizing committee, Scottsdale Historical 
Museum, Girl Scout Museum, and Desert 
Caballeros Western Museum.  Rebecca Akins 
created and donated custom brooches made from 
tiny Guatemalan dolls. 
It was a lively, free-wheeling, and stimulating day 
that began at 10:30 AM and concluded at 5:00 PM.   

Previous Student Saturday programs were held in 
Chile (2008), Serbia (2011), Brazil (2013), Greece 
(2014), and Canada (2015).  We look forward to the 
2017 Thailand meeting and Student Program VII. 
Dr. Vicki L. Berger, Student Saturday Co-Chair 
 
Photo captions: 
All photos by Dr. Vicki L. Berger 

 
1. Official signage announces òICOM 

Studentõs Day.ó 

 

2. Left to right:  Nicoletta Morozzi, Rita 

Airaghi, Gillion Carrara, and students 

assemble in the open-air pavilion. 

 

3. Nicoletta Morozzi, organizer, and speaker 

Benedetta Barzini lead a discussion. 

 

4. Our very own food truck! 

 

5. Attendees enjoy a picnic of pizza, 

sandwiches, and chips.  (7649a) 
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6. Students interact with speakers. 

 

7. A student ends the afternoon with a heart-

felt comment.  

 

 
 
 

Anthea Bickley 
Report on Vocabulary of basic terms (VBT)  
At the meeting of ICOM in Paris in 1971 the Committee 
set up a working group on the cataloguing of costume. 
With the development of information retrieval systems it 
had become more than ever necessary to examine the 
cataloguing of costume to ensure that the information 
contained in each garment in our collections was 
recorded clearly in a form that was internationally 
acceptable. From our first discussions it became clear 
that our work was not to devise a particular system of 
cataloguing for many major collections had their own 
well-established systems and new general systems were 
being developed with which other costume collections 
had to conform. What was needed in our field was 
something more fundamental, the identification of 
garments for recording and the basic information which 
should be recorded from them. The first stage of the 
work was to analyse the information, internal and 
external, which could be retrieved from garment or dress 
accessory. The approach was to take the garments 
themselves and ask what we, students of costume, 
wanted to know from them, what experience had taught 
us others might want to know. We then listed this as 
Basic Information (section 1). From the recording of this 
information a primary classification for any approach to 
the material should emerge. 
The working group held yearly meetings between 1971 
and 1974 and between these meetings lists and 
comments were circulated and collated. The final result 
was presented to the Committee at the triennial meeting 
of ICOM in Copenhagen in1974. Up to this time the 

international committees were composed of one 
member from each country. After 1974 the constitution 
of ICOM was changed; membership of international 
committees was not limited to one representative from 
each country', but enlarged by' each member of ICOM 
possibly becoming a member of one committee. This 
gave the committee a much larger membership. 
As we analysed the information to be recorded it became 
clear that there was one problem which needed further 
study. The naming of each object was of first 
importance but the complex and changing vocabulary of 
fashionable dress meant that this was a far from simple 
matter. The identification of garments by the terms of 
temporary fashion from a fashionable vocabulary, the 
possible inexact use of such terms and the difference of 
meaning of a single term, even within a common 
language, for instance, the word pants in English and 
American English, was sure to lead to confusion. We 
realised that here we had a second stage of work and in 
1975 we began to prepare Lists of Basic Terms for use as 
standard museum names for cataloguing (section 2). 
We worked first on the terms for women's dress and 
agreed lists with identifying sketches were circulated in 
1978. The list for men's dress followed in 1980. The 
dress of children, once out of infancy, was found to be 
covered by these two lists, but a third list for infants' 
clothing completed the series in1981. 
The principle followed is that a basic generic term 
should be the first catalogue name for each garment or 
accessory. This is followed by a second term, identifying 
the type more precisely within the main form, and, if 
necessary and known, a third term identifying a variant 
of the second may follow. Short lived contemporary 
terms or regional terms, known to have been used for 
the garment described, appear as second, third or fourth 
terms within brackets, inverted commas or other 
convention. The use of the most general, all-embracing 
term as the main entry makes it more likely that a 
recorder who is not a specialist will achieve an accurate 
first grouping of garments, and that a specialist does not 
create confusion through excess of knowledge. 
The method of working was to consider garments in 
their relation to the human body, the one constant factor 
in all dress. For each category of men, women, infants, 
the terms are grouped according to the layers of dress: 
main garments; outerwear; protective wear; underwear; 
supporting structures; night and dressing wear. 
Accessories are grouped as accessories worn; accessories 
carried; accessories added to the body or clothing for 
ornament; accessories used in the care of the person; 
accessories used in the care of clothing; accessories used 
in the making and adjusting of clothing. The terms were 
then worked out according to the area of the body 
covered. A long-established term of general use was 
selected as the basic term to denote the area covered and 
the form of covering. For example, in women's dress a 
main garment, that is a garment of the layer of main 
display, which covers the upper part of the body is 
entered as Bodice, the basic name; a second term Blouse 
denotes a particular type. A knitted cardigan is also 
recorded as Bodice, its type being defined by a second 
term Jacket and further identified by its special name 
Cardigan appearing as a third term. This third term is an 
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example of a name which has been in use long enough 
to have passed from an ephemeral contemporary term to 
an established name. 
The lists are, we hope, comprehensive for the first basic 
terms, that is any garment or accessory should be 
covered by one of them; and the second terms listed 
should give each main type within the basic forms. For 
many garments no further terms are needed. There has 
been no attempt to include all possible third or fourth 
terms in the lists; those given are examples only. The 
need for naming beyond the first or second term 
depends on the garment itself, as in the example, 
cardigan, quoted above. It may also depend on the 
specialist knowledge available when the material is 
recorded. 
The use of a limited number of terms for both first and 
second names of a garment should avoid the inexact use 
of more specialised naming which would lead to false 
groupings of material. The numerical classification used 
in the lists was a method of working. It can be used as a 
reference classification but we are not offering it as a 
system and have therefore not elaborated it numerically. 
Over-classification seems both unnecessary and alien to 
the material of our study. 
In the naming of garments we worked always from the 
objects themselves and their relation to the body and not 
to any theory of classification which introduced other 
factors. The terms themselves and their grouping do not 
take account of special Function, but the naming has to 
be seen within the context of the list of basic 
information where function appears as a separate entry, 
following the name of the object. So the basic term for 
bathing or wedding dress alike is Dress. 
Reports of meetings of the working group at the Hague 
1972 and Norwich 1973and of the proceedings of the 
full Committee at Copenhagen in 1974 appeared in 
Waffen- und Kostümkunde 14, 1972, pp. 128/29; 15, 1973, 
pp. 161-63;16, 1974, pp. 151/52; cf. also 18, 1976, pp. 
77/78; 19, 1977, pp. 83/84; 21,1979, pp. 85; 22, 1980, p. 
74; 23, 1981, p. 55. The list of basic information was 
published in The Museums Journal, December 1976, pp. 
109/10 under the title Cataloguing Costume. A new general 

scheme of cataloguing developed by the Museum 
Documentation Association in the United Kingdom 
follows the recommendations within its own 
conventions and the list of terms for women's dress has 
been published as an appendix to the Association's 
Costume Cards: Instruction (1981: 2nd edit.). 
The lists of basic information and basic terms are now 
published as a guide to recording, setting out what 
information should be recorded from dress to lead into 
the many different aspects of its study and 
recommending a vocabulary of basic terms for 
identifying and recording its garments and accessories. 
The versions in different languages are not translations 
but the result of working together with common 
identification of the main types of garment with 
appropriate naming in each language. 
They apply to fashionable and unfashionable dress 
within the orbit of European style. 
 

 
Clothes Tell Stories 
 

Call for papers:  We invite all Committee 
members to submit articles for publication on 
this website.  Articles should show the role of 
clothes as containers of information, 
sometimes at particular moments of human 
life. 
  
Short Papers should be no more than 2.000 words, 
and be accompanied by no more than 10 images; 
longer papers should be no more than 2500 words 
with no more than 20 images. 

  
Please send enquiries from prospective authors to 
Isabel Alvarado (Isabel.alvarado@mhn.cl). Anthea 
Bickley (costumecommittee123@gmail.com) will 
receive submitted texts for selection and editing. 
 

 

 

mailto:Isabel.alvarado@mhn.cl
mailto:costumecommittee123@gmail.com
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Subventions Reports MILANO 2016 
 

RAPPORT 
 Par Caroline Bourgeois  
Musée McCord, Canada 

 

Tout dõabord, jõaimerais remercier le conseil 
dõadministration du comit® COSTUME pour la bourse 
de voyage qui mõa ®t® attribu®e. Gr©ce ¨ cet appui 
financier, jõai eu la chance dõassister ¨ la r®union annuelle 
du comit® ainsi quõ¨ la conf®rence g®n®rale de lõICOM 
qui se sont tenues dans la magnifique ville de Milan du 3 
au 9 juillet 2016. 
 

De pouvoir assister au congr¯s de lõICOM mõa permis, 
dans le cadre de mon travail, de découvrir Milan. 
Le lendemain de mon arriv®e, jõai march® de mon h¹tel 
jusquõau centre des congr¯s pour explorer les rues. Jõai 
pu sentir lõatmosph¯re de la ville italienne et appr®cier 
lõarchitecture des b©timents, t®moins de lõhistoire de la 
ville. En route, jôai d®couvert Ditta Guenzati, le plus 
ancien commerce de Milan qui depuis 1768 offre à sa 
client¯le des lainages ôõtartanõõ et autre produits au motif 
écossais. 
  

.  
Aper­u des marchandises offertes et de lõatmosph¯re qui 
règne chez Ditta Guenzati. 
 

Étant membre du comité COSTUME et dans le but de 
favoriser mon d®veloppement professionnel, jõai mis 
lõemphase sur les activit®s ¨ lõhoraire qui ®taient 
organisées par le comité COSTUME, la première étant la 
réception de bienvenue au Palazzo Morando, Musée du 
costume et de la mode. Nous avons reçu un accueil 
chaleureux dans la cour int®rieure du palais. Jõai ressenti 
la joie que les membres ont à se retrouver et ce bonheur 
est contagieux.  Lõatmosph¯re au comit® COSTUME est 
très conviviale, elle favorise les rencontres et les 
échanges. Nous avons pu visiter le musée et voir 
lõexposition Dialoghi Di Filo.  
 

 
Un des v°tements de lõexposition Dialoghi Di Filo 
montrant des ïuvres textiles et des reproductions de 
vêtements historiques réalisés par des étudiants.  
 

Jõai fait ma pr®sentation Fabrication de mannequins pour 
Porter son identité ð la collection Premiers Peuples dans le cadre 
de la réunion conjointe des comités COSTUME et 
ICME sous le thème Dress and Ethnography. Faire une 
présentation à Milan était pour moi une première 
expérience dans le partage de mon expertise à un niveau 
international. Ayant beaucoup dõexp®rience dans les 
travaux manuels et beaucoup moins dans les travaux 
écrits, la préparation de mon document Power Point a 
repr®sent® tout un d®fi. Cet exercice mõa permis de 
prendre du recul vis- ¨ vis mon travail, de lõanalyser et 
m°me dõen d®couvrir des nouveaux aspects. Jõai ®t® tr¯s 
honorée de présenter mon travail aux membres du 
comité COSTUME et de contribuer au rayonnement du 
Musée McCord.  
  
Pour le Comité COSTUME, 30 présentations étaient au 
programme sous différents thèmes. Jõai appr®ci® toutes 
les pr®sentations. Jõai pris des notes et jõai essay® de bien 
saisir chacun des sujets pour pouvoir les partager avec 
mes coll¯gues du Mus®e McCord, en mettant lõemphase 
sur les présentations dont le sujet concerne nos 
collections plus directement. 
 

Une des présentations a particulièrement attiré mon 
attention. Il sõagit de la pr®sentation de Christine M¿ller-
Radloff concernant les mesures de sécurité qui ont été 
prises entourant la manipulation dõobjets contamin®s 
avec des pesticides lors de la pr®paration de lõexposition 
ôõEsth®tiques de lõAmourõõ au Mus®e du Quai Branly.           
Il y fut abord® lõaspect des mesures ¨ adopter pour la 
s®curit® du personnel et lõemploi de pictogrammes dont 
ils font usage.  Ayant au Musée McCord des objets de 
collections également contaminés avec des pesticides, je 
planifie dõ®valuer la condition des objets concern®s et de 
mettre en place lõutilisation de pictogramme sur les 
étiquettes ou les contenants et dans la base de données 
pour la sécurité des employés.  
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Pictogrammes utilisés pour indiquer le niveau de risque 
des objets contaminés et pictogrammes indiquant les 
éléments de protection dont il faut se munir pour la 
manipulation sécuritaire des objets contaminés. 
 
Milan étant reconnu en tant que capitale de la mode, un 
de mes objectifs dõapprentissage ®tait dõ®largir mon 
expertise dans la présentation du costume de mode en 
voyant comment les musées réussissent à actualiser et à 
moderniser le design des mannequins.  
Dans la présentation de Yayoi Motohashi, conservatrice 
au Musée National de Kyoto, nous avons eu un aperçu 
du visuel de lõexposition The work of Miyake Issey. Jõai ®t® 
séduite par le côté esthétique des mannequins créés par 
le designer japonais Tokujin Yoshioka. Les mannequins 
sont composés de 365 couches de morceaux de carton 
ou dõacrylique transparent d®coup®s au laser qui sont 
assemblés pour créer une silhouette complète qui 
sõint¯gre parfaitement aux v°tements tout en se 
distinguant de ceux-ci. 

 
Vue des mannequins en carton conçus par Tokujin 
Yoshioka. 
dans une des salles  dõexposition. 
  

 

Vue des mannequins en acrylique transparent conçus par 
Tokujin Yoshioka dans une des salles dõexposition. 
 
Photos(référence):http://www.designboom.com/design
/tokujin-yoshioka-issey-miyake-exhibition-03-16-2016/ 
  
Au Duomo, nous avons été reçus par un membre du 
clergé oeuvrant à la célèbre cathédrale, dans le cadre 
dõune visite priv®e et nous avons pu admiré des coiffes et 
vêtements liturgiques très anciens. Nous avions la 
chance dõavoir parmi nous Bernard Berthod 
conservateur et spécialiste pour les biens culturels de 
lõ®glise qui a us® de ses talents dõinterpr¯te pour notre 
bénéfice et qui nous a sensibilis® ¨ lõaspect de la 
codification symbolique pour une meilleure 
interprétation des vêtements et accessoires. 
 

 
Visite au Duomo où nous avons pu y voir des vêtements 
liturgiques très anciens. 
 
Nous avons visité la Scalla de Milan et son arrière scène. 
Jõai pu constater que le mus®e de la Scala, pour 
lõexposition qui ®tait ¨ lõaffiche, va dans une certaine 
simplicité en utilisant des bustes ou mannequins 
recouverts de textile noir et quõavec subtilit® il fait 
r®f®rence ¨ lõaspect sc®nique en installant ¨ lõarri¯re des 
mannequins un panneau de tulle.  

 
Au musée de la Scalla, robe présentée sur un mannequin 
recouvert de textile noir devant un panneau de tulle 
suspendu. 
Lors de notre visite ¨ la Fondation Gianfranco Ferr®, jõai 
apprécié la beauté de cet espace de travail et de 
conservation dõarchives habit® par lõ©me du cr®ateur. Des 
objets particuliers de toute sorte, dont on soupçonne 
quõils ont inspir® le grand couturier, prennent place un 
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peu partout. Nous avons pu voir sur place et par 
lõentremise dõune vid®o, avec quel soin les maquettes, 
accessoires et vêtements sont conservés, diffusés et 
présentés. 

 
Dans la vidéo qui nous a été présentée, nous avons eu 
un aper­u du visuel de lõexposition The white shirt according 
to me, Gianfranco Ferré, o½ lõon y voit des mannequins  
parfaitements alignés et reliés au plafond et au sol  avec 
des cables de métal. 
 

 
Mannequins reliés plafond et au sol avec des câbles de 
métal. 
 
Photo(référence) 
http://wwd.com/eye/design/ferre-exhibit-lands-in-
milan-10091624/ (Photo de courtoisie) 
 

 
À la Fondation Gianfranco Ferré, des maquettes des 
vêtements avec échantillons de tissu ont été sortis de leur 
boîtes. À gauche une publication o½ lõon voit une photo 
de chemise, simulant un effet de rayons X, procédé 
photographique ®galement utilis® dans lõexposition The 
white shirt according to me, Gianfranco Ferré . 
 
Lors de notre visite ¨ lõARMANI/SILOS, jõai ®t® 
impressionn®e tout dõabord par la particularité du 
b©timent, puis par lõespace disponible et enfin par la 
quantit® dõobjets qui ®taient pr®sent®s : 600 vêtements et 
200 accessoires étaient répartis dans une trentaine de 
salles localisées sur 4 étages. 
 
ë lõARMANI / SILOS, lõatmosph¯re dõune salle ¨ lõautre 
est parfois totalement différente, les vêtements étant 
regroupés selon des thèmes qui ont inspiré le créateur. 
 
Une vue dõune des nombreuses salles dõexposition ¨ 
lõARMANI/SILOS 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Les vêtements sont présentés sur des mannequins de 
type commercial qui ont été découpés pour donner 
lõillusion de mannequins de style invisible. La finesse 

http://wwd.com/eye/design/ferre-exhibit-lands-in-milan-10091624/
http://wwd.com/eye/design/ferre-exhibit-lands-in-milan-10091624/
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dõex®cution qui permet la r®alisation de d®coupes 
complexes est impressionnante. 
 
 
La semaine dõactivit®s du comit® costume sõest terminée 
avec une journ®e dõexcursion d®di®e ¨ la visite de la 
compagnie Ratti et de la Fondation Antonio Ratti, toutes 
deux situées dans la région de Milan. 
  

 
Un des bâtiments de la compagnie de textile Ratti. 

 
 
 

Je retiens de ma visite à la compagnie Ratti que la 
passion de son fondateur pour les textiles et sa vision se 
reflètent dans la richesse et la beauté des textiles 
produits, le d®vouement et lõengagement de son 
personnel, dans des installations impeccables ainsi que 
dans la cr®ation dõune fondation dédiée à la recherche et 
à la diffusion de tout ce qui concerne les textiles. 
 

  
 

À la compagnie Ratti, nos hôtes, dont le plus ancien 
employé de la compagnie, devant un des murs sur 

lesquels une collection de plaques de bois et métal ayant 
servi pour imprimer des textiles est exposée. 

 

 
Nous avons fait la visite des installations, ayant accès aux 
salles de design, aux salles des machines et aux ateliers 
pour observer les employ®s ¨ lõïuvre.   
 

Par la suite nous avons visité la Fondation Antonio Ratti 
située à Come et la Villa Bernasconi à Cernobbio. 
Encore une fois, nous avons été accueillis 
chaleureusement et avons eu lõoccasion de voir 
lõexposition Cachemire il segno in movimento présentée dans 
ces deux lieux distincts. Jõai ®t® ®merveill®e par 
lõarchitecture et lõornementation de la Villa Bernasconi, 
un des plus pr®cieux exemples dõarchitecture Art 
nouveau en Italie. Cette exposition racontant lõhistoire 
du motif paisley mõa particuli¯rement interpell®e, 
plusieurs objets de la collection du Musée McCord, dont 
un jupon rouge rembourré de duvet (1880), arborant le 
motif paisley. 

 
Villa Bernasconi de style Art Nouveau. 

 
Vue dõune des salles de lõexposition dont le sujet est le 

motif paisley. 
Jõai la t°te pleine de souvenirs et le sentiment dõavoir 
emmagasiner des connaissances et des images qui me 
serviront dõinspiration et de r®f®rence dans lõex®cution 
de mon travail. 
MERCI au comité COSTUME et tous ceux qui ont 
contribué à la réalisation et à la réussite de ce voyage. 
MERCI à tous les membres, qui par leur participation et 
leur présence, ont rendu ce voyage si agréable !  
 
**********************************************  
 

REPORT on my Experience at the Milan Meeting 
 By Silke Geppert 

 
I always remember Milano to be the capital of òItalian 
Grandezzaò . So after I recognized that the Icom Gen-
eral Conference will be there I try to apply and I was 
very happy to receive a grant from the Icom Costume 
Comittee. So I am very grateful and want to share with 
you some of my impressions of Milano. 
 
I arrived late on Sunday 3rd and my night walk through 
the city took me to the Galleria Vittorio Emmanuel ð 
next to the Cathedral here I always feel the spirit of the 


